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The presence of nearly 400 businesses around a virtual ‘table’ was seen as one of the strengths of the BID when it was created. Almost immediately, the BID was focusing on lobbying and information flow around the second city crossing 2CC (and other) transport works. We had very regular meetings with the operational team behind the tram works, and lobbied hard to ensure businesses were contacted and fully briefed. When we were unhappy with communication, we went straight to the MCC Chief Executive and met with him or his team to raise serious concerns. 

However, apart from in this area, lobbying has only been on an ad hoc basis, and has often received only a limited response. A number of letters have gone from the BID Chair to senior members of the council around rough sleeping and issues facing the city centre, but these have been met with only a cut and pasted response. In some ways, the management of the BID by CityCo, ensuring that member issues are dealt with individually, has meant that we rely on a strong continuing relationship with MCC, and have been wary of being too critical in public. 

One of the struggles has been getting information in to and from the businesses. Initially we hoped to do most of this work digitally, but it became increasingly clear that old-fashioned methods worked best—print-offs and posters that could go into staff rooms have become increasingly prevalent, and we have moved from annual reports to quarterly briefings. This has resulted (alongside increased Host visits) with a much closer relationship with the majority of retailers and businesses in the area.

The meeting looked at lobbying, and considered it often linked to the Operations discussion at the previous shadow board. There was no demand for a much more critical attitude, and no support for going over the top with concerns. Instead, there was a belief that working positively and proactively on issues would be more effective. As with the operations discussion, there was support for working together on issues such as rough sleeping---encouraging staff and customer engagement—which would give the ‘right’ to comment on public sector activity. 
There was a belief that we should be clear in the planning stages for each year’s business plan what we wanted to lobby about—i.e. what are the issues facing the BID and the central area at that point? This could be done at a wider meeting than just the board. This would lead to specific campaigns internally (with staff and customers), work across the BID, perhaps charity fundraising, as well as lobbying of stakeholders and partners. The recent Piccadilly clean-up was mentioned as a model. Any lobbying should also be done with other sectors—whether legal, hotels, or whatever—so that business in the city centre as speaking with one voice. 

As an initial point, it was seen as important to portray the BID in terms of the number of employees it has, and the impact on the economy—to develop a clear pitch and voice. It was also seen as important to be going with the grain—knowing what the priorities of the councils and the Mayor’s office are and supporting them, rather than trying to invent something anew. This was felt to be very important on key focus areas such as rough sleeping and homelessness but should also include working together on increasingly positive areas of the city’s growth strategy, such as on tourism. For example, by working across sectors to provide a leading ‘China Welcome’ programme. 
With internal communications, there was support for continuing with a variety of methods—the quarterly briefings were liked, and more information to go out to local stores and national offices in physical form was supported. It was also raised that the BID should do more with its digital presence. It has never developed its own brand, and this would help lobby effectively when there was a need. 
As we moved on to governance, the same issues came through. It was desired that more BID members were involved at some point in the year—perhaps with a ‘conference’ yearly to enthuse and get ideas, and certainly with a yearly survey of issues to consider. There was support for a number of sub-groups reporting in to the main board (but having a wider membership than just the board)—covering the main pillars of the business plan: events, marketing, operations. Alongside would be a Finance Board. It would be up to the Operations group for instance to focus on what we would need to lobby about and ensure operations staff are demanding more from stakeholder partners than cut and paste answers. 
Overall there was support for lobbying in a positive and professional way. Understanding what is happening in the city, building support amongst the businesses’ staff and customers, engaging directly with the issue, but not allowing the company to be fobbed off. This should be reflected in the governance which would have a clear operational work stream. 

The next meeting is on 15th June at the Royal Exchange at 3.15 – 4.30pm, and will bring all the pillars of the new BID business plan together and act as a summary of the previous 4 meetings. A briefing paper will again be sent to attendees ahead of the meeting. 
